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By ROZANNA GOOCEY

Minister of Music and Worship

“I am weary, but hopeful!”
I’ve heard this sentiment from countless friends 

and family this fall. As I hear messages from doctors 
and health professionals that we are entering into 
a new chapter of the global pandemic, one in which 
there is more life and less death, the line from a beloved 
Christmas hymn comes to mind:

A thrill of hope– the weary world rejoices, 
For yonder breaks a new and glorious morn!

This Advent gives us the opportunity to experience 
a thrill of hope, because our God’s promises are sure 
and the Christ Child dwells among us. We will journey 
together through Advent looking, listening, and wait-
ing for signs that the dawn is breaking. We will worship, 
learn, and serve as those called to hope in God!

On Sunday, Dec. 5, our Youth Handbells and Chan-
cel Bells will lead us in worship as we hear beloved 
carols and sing Advent hymns. Our Children’s Choirs, 
and Children’s Bells and Chimes will lead us on Sun-
day, Dec. 12. Parents of these children will join them in 
a “Choir of Families” as they sing one choral anthem 
together.

As we are sent out from Worship on Sunday, Dec. 
12, you’ll be handed an ornament and treat to mark and 
remember this Advent and Christmas in 2021. 

Sunday, Dec. 19 will be the Festival of Lessons and 
Carols offered by the Chancel Choir and Youth Choir, 
along with a string orchestra. Scripture lessons will 
be read by ministers and members of the congrega-
tion, the choirs and instrumentalists will sing songs of 
Advent and Christmas, and all will be invited to sing 
familiar and beloved carols.

For a fuller description of Advent opportunities, 
see pages 5 and 6.

Advent 2021 - Hope of All the Earth

Worship
Sun•Nov 28 | First Sunday of Advent 

Sun•Dec 5 | Youth and Adult Handbell Choirs

Sun•Dec 12 | Children’s Choirs, Bells & Chimes

Wed•Dec 15 | Service of Remembrance | 6 pm

Sun•Dec 19 | A Festival of Lessons & Carols 

Fri•Dec 24 | Candle light Christmas Eve Service | 5 pm

Formation and Fellowship
Wed•Dec 1 | The Story Begins with Advent

Wed•Dec 8 | Reading warriors Presentation 
Wed•Dec 8 | Barely Rehearsed Christmas Pageant

Sun•Dec 19 | Church-Wide Caroling | 4:30 pm
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By BOB SETZER JR.

Sunday, Nov. 14, was a momentous day at 
Knollwood.

On that day we received Communion, 
made our Giving and Service Commit-
ments, heard our children’s choirs sing, 
recognized our veterans, received new 
members, and much more.

But for me, one of the most memorable and saddest events 
of the day was when we folded our tent.

I’m speaking, of course, of the large white tent erected just 
outside the sanctuary each Sunday for the last several months. 
That tent provided both refuge and refreshment. It was the 
sacred place after worship where we could take off our masks 
and see each other face-to-face. It was the shelter where we 
could get a cup of lemonade and a cookie or some pretzels. The 
tent was where the Communion after the service began.

But now, with colder weather settling in, meeting outside 
is no longer practical. So for a spell, we’ll have to settle for the 
customary handshake or hug after worship before walking 
briskly to our vehicles while shivering against the cold. No lon-
ger does a loving, lingering, maskless community beckon after 
worship, at least not until we can safely resume such fellowship 
indoors.

I’m going to miss our tent. It created a sacred, special space 
where we could safely weather the pandemic’s storm in one 
another’s  company.

During her 40-year sojourn in the wilderness, Israel wor-
shiped in a tent. The Bible calls it “the Tabernacle,” which 
makes it sound big and important, which, of course, it was. But 
for all the high-flown religious language, the Tabernacle was 
basically a tent.

FROM THE BACK SIDE OF THE PULPITFROM THE BACK SIDE OF THE PULPIT

And centuries later, Israel’s prophets and seers wistfully 
recalled the time when Israel worshipped in a tent. For that 
was the period of the nation’s greatest dependency upon God 
and hence, the period of Israel’s greatest faithfulness to God. 
As the prophet Jeremiah writes, “Thus says the Lord: I remem-
ber the devotion of your youth, your love as a bride, how you 
followed me in the wilderness” (Jeremiah 2:2).

What did Israel learn during her wilderness sojourn while  
worshiping in a tent? That God can be trusted. That God will 
provide. That no matter how great the obstacles and challenges, 
God finds a way.

And what have we learned as a congregation during this 
pandemic, as our trusty tent beckoned us to face-to-face com-
munity each Sunday after worship? That God can be trusted. 
That God will provide. That no matter how great the obstacles 
and challenges, God and God’s people find a way.

So goodbye, Faithful Tent. We will miss you. But thanks for 
teaching us that this community and mission we hold in trust 
are not bound to any building or ritual. No, by God’s grace, we 
can adapt and change and grow no matter how daunting our 
circumstances.

For even in the depths of a wilderness wrought by a pan-
demic and maybe especially there, “The steadfast love of the 
Lord never ceases; God’s mercies never come to an end; they 
are new every morning.”

“Great is God’s Faithfulness!” (Lam. 3:22-23).

Blessings,

Folding Our Tent
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AMONG OUR CHURCH FAMILY

We extend our condolences to the families who 
have experienced loss in recent months – 

to Layne Starling on the Oct. 9 death of her father, 
John Compere of Chandler, Ariz., and  

to Virginia on the death of her grandfather.

to Brenda Funderburk on the death of her brother-in-law, 
Dale Roach, who died in Spartanburg, S.C.,Oct. 9.

to the family of Janice Whitt who died Oct. 14

to the family True Pollock, who died Oct. 17.

to Beth Fields on the death of her mother, 
Clara Fields, Oct.28.

to Fe de la Torre on the death of her mother, 
Carol Mae de la Torre, Nov. 8.

to Bernie Clapp and family on the death of her husband 
Bruce Clapp, Nov. 14

THANK YOU
At this time of crisis in our life, we appreciate all the  
expressions of love, caring, and prayers that you have 

shown to us after the loss of our son Todd. 
~Margaret and  Ken Rigdon 

Norma Turnham wishes to thank her KBC family for all 
the cards and calls.

NEWSLETTER
This newsletter is published by

Knollwood Baptist Church and edited by Terry Oberle.  
Contributing Photographers include: 

Steve Cramer, Chrissy Hardy, Brent Martin, Katharine Martin, 
Rozanna Goocey, Chris Norman, and TTWS staff.

Agape Sunday This December
By CHRIS NORMAN

Staff Liaison to Agape Gathering

Because of the continued pandemic, the Agape Gathering 
will be postponed for this year. But, in the tradition of Agape, 
there will be a Christmas Ornament for the children and a 
small sweet treat to take home.  These will be available as you 
leave worship on Sunday, Dec. 12.

Our hope is to continue our Agape Gathering in the 
coming year.

Many thanks to the many 
Knollwood members and 
friends who made Giving 
and Service Commitments 
on Commitment Sunday, 
Nov. 14.

Commitment Sunday 
brought in 126 giving com-
mitments totaling $796,468, 
which accounts for 49% of 
our proposed 2022 Ministry Plan Budget. Here is the link to 
proposed budget: http://content.knollwood.org/2022_Docu-
ments/22Proposed_Ministry_Plan_Presentation.pdf.

If you have not yet returned your Giving or Service com-
mitment card, please do so by downloading commitment cards 
here: https://tinyurl.com/mka5xrzr and returning your com-
mitment card to the church office. One can also make a confi-
dential giving commitment for 2022 by emailing our Financial 
Coordinator, Michelle Anderson, at finance@knollwood.org

Service commitments will be shared with the appropriate 
staff member or committee.

Thank you for your support of Knollwood’s life and mission.

2022 Budget Approval Process
Church-in-Conference Wednesday, Jan. 26, 2022

Once all giving commitments are received, and the Finance 
Committee has reviewed year-end receipts and expenses, the 
Finance Committee will recommend  either (a) adoption of 
the proposed 2021 Ministry Plan Budget or (b) recommend 
a revised budget, if needed. The final budget for 2022 will be 
voted on at a Church in Conference at 6 pm on Wednesday 
night, Jan. 26, 2022.

Giving Commitments Update 
For 2022

https://tinyurl.com/mka5xrzr
mailto:%20finance%40knollwood.org?subject=
http://content.knollwood.org/2022_Docu-ments/22Proposed_Ministry_Plan_Presentation.pdf
http://content.knollwood.org/2022_Docu-ments/22Proposed_Ministry_Plan_Presentation.pdf
http://content.knollwood.org/2022_Docu-ments/22Proposed_Ministry_Plan_Presentation.pdf
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SUNDAY SCHEDULE

Knollchat...............................................9:00 am 

Sunday School for all ages ..................9:30 am

Worship Service..................................10:45 am

HS Handbells ....................................... 4:00 pm

Youth Choir .......................................... 4:30 pm

Chancel Bells......................................... 5:30 pm

Sunday Night Youth Group................. 5:30 pm

LIVE-STREAM WORSHIP

Recordings of Knollwood’s Worship services: 
https://www.knollwood.org/media-documents

FOR THE CHILDREN
Worship Care is provided for children and infants 
through four-year-olds, on the first floor of Bldg. 
B. Children’s Worship is offered for Kindergarten
through 3rd graders on the 1st, 3rd and 5th Sundays.

Children meet their leaders in the narthex 
where indicated in the worship order to walk 
together to Children’s Worship (B244). After the 
worship service, parents pick up their children 
from B244. For the 2nd and 4th Sundays, children 
are invited to enjoy the worship service with their 
families. 

Children’s worship bags and activities are 
available in the narthex for children worshipping 
with their families. There is also space in the par-
lor off the narthex for families who may need to 
step away at any point during the service.

By LUCRECIA NORMAN

Minister to Senior Adults & Weekday Preschool

The Four-Year-Old Pod has been working on 
letters and learning about Thanksgiving and the 
letter G.

The children read a story called The Ugly 
Pumpkin and brainstormed how the pumpkin 
felt during the story, which prompted a discus-
sion about how to treat friends with kindness. 
They made giant turkey feathers and put together 

a gorgeous turkey to decorate our classroom. 

THROUGH THE WEEK SCHOOL

TTWS Welcomes Fall

https://www.knollwood.org/media-documents
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By CHRISSY HARDY

Children’s Ministry Associate

As we look to Advent this year, I’m grateful 
that we are in a place as a community and a 
country where hope feels more tangible. With 
virus numbers receding and vaccinations now 
available for our 5-11 age group of children, 
we will be able to gather in meaningful ways 
to celebrate and prepare to come close to the 

mystery of Christmas. While I loved planning and creating your 
2020 Advent-in-a-Box to enjoy as families at home last year, I’m 
much more excited about being OUT of the box this year. 

Thinking “out of the box” has been a theme for us during this 
phase of pandemic life. We have some exciting opportunities to 
be together with other children and families in 2021, and I hope 
you’ll be sure to mark your calendars and be a part of all of these. 

We are also providing a faith-at-home 
resource for all our Knollwood families 
to use during Advent this year. “Families 
Celebrate Advent & Christmas is a colorful 
deck of cards that is full of rituals, prayers 
and reflections. Endlessly flexible for busy 
schedules, you can create a new after-meal 
ritual, use them as decorations, or carry 
them on the go. Explore the entire season 
from Advent to Christmas through Epiph-
any.” If you have a child at KBC be sure to 
get yours from Chrissy to use however fits best into your family’s 
rhythms.

CHILDREN’S MINISTRY

Out of the Box

Families Celebrating Advent 
& Christmas

Wednesday, Dec. 1
Minimal Rehearsal for our  
Christmas pageant for the next week.

Wednesday, Dec. 15
No Children’s Activities  
(Service of Remembrance, see pg. 6)

Friday, Dec. 24
5:00 pm Christmas Eve Service
Gather in the Sanctuary for treasured 
traditions. 

Sunday, Dec. 12
Children Choirs & Handbells
lead in worship

Wednesday, Dec. 8
6:30 pm
A “Barely Rehearsed” 
Christmas Pageant

Sunday, Nov. 28
Family Advent Wreaths
See pg. 11

Sunday, Dec. 19
Intergenerational Christmas Caroling
4:30-6:30 pm

We invite children, youth and adults of all ages to gather 
the week before Christmas and share Christmas joy 
with friends and neighbors. We hope to visit three local 
communities - SECU FAmily House, Salemtowne, and 
Brookridge - to sing to both KBC members and other 
residents. Hot cocoa, cider and cookies will be a part 
of our evening. Please gather at KBC at 4:30 for a quick 
rehearsal before we board buses to spread Christmas 
cheer. We’ll be back at KBC by 6:30 pm.

Registration: https://forms.gle/WJpiCvDJCWUfhHj3A

Sunday, Dec. 19
4:30-6:30 pm
Intergenerational Christmas Caroling
See information in the box below

KBC.kids enjoying Wednesday afternoon Playground Pals

https://forms.gle/WJpiCvDJCWUfhHj3A
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by KATHARINE MARTIN

Interim Minister of Faith Formation and Education

In Advent, we are invited-- encouraged, 
even-- to feel the uncomfortable tension 
between what we have and what we hope 
for. We yearn for healing and for resto-
ration that is not yet. One day, the decision 
will be made, the answer will come, and 
the problem will be resolved, but not yet. 
One day, the pandemic will be over, but 

not yet. Soon, Christmas day will dawn with its joy of giving 
and receiving and celebrating a longed-for new birth.  But not 
yet.  

In the thick of this tension, we begin to tell the story of 
Jesus, reading and singing first of those who prepared the way 
for him, and of the angel’s incredible announcement. We, too, 
prepare the way and announce the coming of Christ even 
though the wound still festers, the illness progresses, and the 
problem persists. And the pandemic is still not yet over! 

As we begin to tell the stories of Jesus, may we allow 
Advent to teach us that God does not require our lives to be 
nicely tidied in order to show up.  Indeed, God shows up in 
the middle of the night, in the grit of where animals sleep, to 
a fortuneless, exhausted couple. Aren’t we sometimes that des-
perate and bedraggled?  And sometimes, doesn’t God birth a 
new hope into our mess? 

In 2021, December at Knollwood is once again rich with 
opportunities to prepare the way for Christmas. Join us for 
the Wednesday night fellowship of Advent reflection and the 
barely rehearsed fun of a Christmas pageant. Come worship on 
Sunday mornings with hopeful music, stirring liturgies, and 
the powerful word proclaimed. Bring all that you have, and all 
that you hope for, too, as we share the hope of Advent together.  

FAITH FORMATION AND EDUCATION

What We Have, and What We Hope For
WEDNESDAY ADULT FAITH FORMATION 
Wednesday Faith Formation programs will take a break 
for Thanksgiving, and will return on Dec. 1 at 6:00 pm in the 
Fellowship Hall.  

DEC. 1 - THE STORY 
BEGINS WITH 
ADVENT 
Even though the liturgical 
season of Advent comes at 
the end of the calendar year, 
its actually the kickstart of 
the Christian Church year. 
The Christian story begins 
with Advent, four weeks set 
aside to prepare for the best 
beginning ever-- the birth 
of Christ, God-with-us. 
Using the resource I Love 
to Live the Story: A Guide 
to Understanding and 
Celebrating the Christian 
Church Year, we’ll delve into the meaning of Advent as a time 
to begin again in faith, hope, and love. 

DEC. 8 - THE READING WARRIORS PROGRAM 
AND A “BARELY” REHEARSED CHRISTMAS 
PAGEANT 
What a joy it will be to experience the Christmas story through 
the annual ever-so-slightly-rehearsed Christmas pageant, pre-
sented by Knollwood’s children and their leaders.  Before-
hand, we’ll learn from Sylvia Oberle and others about the new 
Reading Warriors program, in which volunteers help close the 
achievement gap by helping students learn to read. 

DEC. 15 SERVICE OF REMEMBRANCE 
6 pm in the Sanctuary 
The Service of Remembrance is a part of the Advent tradition 
at Knollwood. The service is a time of remembrance and reflec-
tion for those who have experienced the loss of a loved one or 
friend, the loss of relationship, the loss of job, the loss of health, 
or any other painful loss. 

Family and friends are invited to bring photographs or 
other small mementos to place on the altar table. Feel free to 
contact Dr. Bob, bob@knollwood.org, or Rev. Chris Norman, 
lnorman@knollwood.org, with any questions you may have.

ADVENT DEVOTIONAL
In the coming weeks, each Knollwood 
household will receive Advent: A Cal-
endar of Devotions. For each day of 
Advent, the lectionary text and a devo-
tional reflection inspired by it is pro-
vided.  Both closing prayers and closing 
practices-- suggestions for Advent 
spiritual formation in daily life-- are 
included with each entry. Along with 
the Faith Formation and Education 
committee, I hope it will bring you 
daily inspiration and a prayerful and 
reflective Advent season. 

mailto:bob@knollwood.org
mailto:lnorman@knollwood.org
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Knollwood Baptist Church offers this monthly 
series of conversations, running September-May 
on the first Tuesday, noon-1 pm. 
These gatherings will explore Faith in the City, 
inviting participants to deepen community 
conversations about complex issues and find 
ways to work together to address injustices that 
might seem overwhelming to us as individuals.

For link to the Zoom meeting 
email faithinthecitykbc@gmail.com.

The WS/FC School System has a bold plan 
to raise third-grade reading levels for all stu-
dents to 90% by 2025. The roadmap includes 
strong measures to address literacy instruc-
tion in the classroom, but also relies on cru-
cial support from the community through 
the new Reading Warriors program.  Find 
out how you can be an essential part of all of 
these efforts.

Please note that we are currently using a 
virtual format. For more information, contact 
us at faithinthecitykbc@gmail.com or join 
our Faith in the City KBC Facebook group.

Rising Together to Raise Third-
Grade Reading Proficiency: 

The WS/FCS Roadmap
via Zoom

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 7
12 – 1 pm

PRESENTERS

BUILDING PUBLIC WILL FOR 
EQUITABLE SCHOOLS NOW 

The Faith Formation & Education Minister Search Committee held two infor-
mational sessions on Sunday, Nov. 14, to update the congregation on its prog-
ress to date and to seek additional input on next steps.

Acknowledging that the pandemic had led to a longer-than-anticipated 
timeline, Sylvia Oberle, committee chair, reviewed the adjustments made to 
allow the committee to continue working even as the church responded to 
closings and mandates. In addition to conducting a congregational survey, the 
committee has done extensive research on recent church trends nationally as 
well as interviews with clergy fulfilling similar staff roles in other churches 
across the country.

Chris Gambill, director of the Center for Congregational Health and a con-
sultant to the committee, stressed the importance of using this time of “disrup-
tion and change” to re-think approaches to faith formation in the life of the 
church. 

Based on its assessment, the committee has recommended that the cur-
rent 20-hour position be expanded to 25 hours a week, in keeping with current 
income projections of the church and reflecting emerging post-pandemic prac-
tices.  From its assessment, the committee has also developed what it views as 
priorities for the Faith Formation and Education Ministry as well as essential 
attributes and characteristics of someone fulfilling that role.

The full committee report is available at https://tinyurl.com/ybd49y86.
The committee will continue to review congregational feedback, work with 

Finance and Personnel committees to monitor both year-end finances and giv-
ing commitments, finalize the job description, and be prepared to make any 
adjustments before beginning the actual search after the first of the year. 

Comments and feedback are welcome by emailing Sylvia Oberle, chair, at 
soberle0405@gmail.com, or Beth Fields, vice chair, at fieldsbfields@aol.com.

Faith in the City

Dr. Paula Wilkins
Executive Director,
Project Impact

Mrs. Esharan 
Monroe-Johnson 
Executive Director, 
Read Write Spell

Mrs. Tricia McManus
Superintendent, 
WS/FC Schools

Faith Formation & Education Minister 
Search Update

From Knollwood’s Medical Team
By STEVE CRAMER

The Knollwood Medical Team continues to advise the ministers and lay leaders 
on church protocols and policies in the ongoing pandemic. Joe Long leads the 
team, which includes four doctors: John Roach, Rebecca Wells, David Ramsay, 
and Chip Mims.

The team monitors trends in Forsyth County and beyond as we pursue safe 
ways for the congregation to worship, learn, play, and socialize in groups large 
and small. While Knollwood continues to require masking indoors in most sit-
uations, the team believes that the pandemic is getting more manageable, espe-
cially for vaccinated people. And now many Knollwood kids aged 5 to 11 have 
received their first shots, for which we are grateful.

Most recently, the team discussed proposals to replace outdoor gatherings, 
now that winter weather is approaching.

Stay tuned via the church’s various communication channels for updates 
and announcements.

Thank you to all Knollwood members and friends for getting your shots 
and continuing to wear your masks indoors at church.

mailto:faithinthecitykbc%40gmail?subject=
mailto:soberle0405@gmail.com
mailto:Fieldsbfields@aol.com
mailto:faithinthecitykbc@gmail.com
mailto:faithinthecitykbc@gmail.com
https://tinyurl.com/ybd49y86


8	 The KnollWord  |  November • December 2021

Hymnal for the Next Generation
By ROZANNA GOOCEY

Minister of Music and Worship

MUSIC MINISTRY AND WORSHIP

Once every couple of decades most churches reflect on their 
canon of song. Often a church discovers that newly written 
hymns resonate with the church’s theology and mission, but 
are not found in their current hymnal. 

Knollwood adopted The Worshipping Church hymnal in 
1991, shortly after the hymnal was published. What a won-
derful decision that was! It is a significant way Knollwood 
faithfully formed several generations of Christians to love 

God and neighbor.
Many of the hymns we sing every week at Knollwood can be found in the 

pages of The Worshipping Church. We also know that there have been important 
contributions to congregational song and liturgy since the beginning of the 21st 
century, especially from our Christian brothers and sisters in Africa, Asia, and 
South America. Some of these songs are not part of our current hymnal, and yet 
they reflect the diversity of God’s people that Knollwood celebrates and treasures. 
Additionally, modern-day hymn writers are always helping the church articulate 
and give voice to timeless truths in language that reflects the Spirit’s work in the 
church and the world today. 

We will be entering into this kind of conversation at KBC through the Hym-
nal Selection Committee, which has been recommended by the Worship and 
Music Committee and approved by the DEC this past October. The Hymnal 
Selection Committee will begin their work in January. One of the most important 
steps in this discernment process will happen/occur when we gather input from 
the congregation about beloved hymns and important traditions in Knollwood’s 
worship life. You can look for more information about the way we’ll ask for this 
input in our next newsletter. 

Hymnal Selection 
Committee Work 
to Begin
By JANET RAY

Music and Worship Committee

The Music and Worship Committee is 
pleased to announce the appointment of a 
Hymnal Selection Committee charged with 
reviewing available hymnals and selecting 
one most appropriate for our church. Our 
current hymnal, purchased in 1991, has 
served us well for 30 years. The addition of a 
new hymnal to our worship experience will 
support and inspire us as we grow toward-
learning to live like Jesus with head, heart 
and hands.  

The Hymnal Selection Committee 
members are Mark Jensen, Peggy Haymes, 
Ben Floyd, Ben Heinsohn and Olivia Hin-
son with Rozanna Goocey, Lauren Winkel-
man and Bob Setzer serving as staff liaisons.  
The committee will begin work in January 
and expects to complete the process by early 
fall of 2022. The Diaconate Executive Coun-
cil (DEC) endorsed the ad hoc committee 
and hymnal selection process at its meeting 
on Oc. 31, 2021.  

Chapel Choir and Carol Choir; Charlotte Brown, Director



https://tinyurl.com/s2m7yj7
https://www.africaexchange.org/
https://picoescondido.younglife.org/Pages/Home.aspx
https://www.amoshealth.org/
https://www.classy.org/campaign/cindy-and-eddy-ruble/c104705
https://www.classy.org/campaign/cindy-and-eddy-ruble/c104705
https://tinyurl.com/y6t7nd5e
https://www.knollwood.org/giving
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Holidays a Little More Special
By JOSH GODWIN

Minister of Youth and Recreation

The 2020 holiday season was special, certainly, but it was a strange kind of spe-
cial. It was special by default since so much of our normal, 
beloved traditions had to be put on hold for the interest 
of pandemic safety. For some, this meant staying home a 
little more and soaking in some rare relaxed Christmas 
moments. For others, this brought on a heavy measure of 
loneliness as normal holiday connections couldn’t quite 
come together. 

The 2020 holidays were oddly special and a season we 
will all remember in our own way. It’s beginning to look like 

the 2021 holiday season will be a little more special in its own way. As the grips of 
the pandemic continue to loosen, some of our beloved traditions are back on the 
table, including some of those for KBC.ym.

For years unnumbered, our youth and alumni have carefully constructed 
specialized brooms, weaving together strands and binding them together with 
copious amounts of duct tape. We hit the ice in our grippiest sneakers for some 
slippery, slidey fun late on a Friday night in December to play Broom Hockey. 
Last year, this occasion wasn’t available. I am thrilled (thrilled, I tell you!) to say 
it’s time to grab up those brooms once again and get ready for the return of Broom 
Hockey this holiday season the evening of Friday, Dec. 10. All current youth and 
our KBC.ym alumni are invited to join in.

This fall, we have enjoyed continuing our 2021 trend of gathering outside 
and enjoying the beautiful Creation in which our church resides. Sitting in small 
groups under the shade of our trees or gathering amongst the fallen leaves on the 
Noffsinger patio, the change of scenery for our youth group gatherings has been 
splendid. However, as the days get shorter and the air gets colder, we are so excited 
to be able to move back into our beloved Noffsinger space. For now, and until it 
is surely safe for all our folks, we will still do so cautiously and wear masks while 
inside. Nevertheless, it is a welcome sight to return to the space that means so 
much to our youth ministry on Sunday mornings and Sunday evenings.

The holidays are quickly approaching, carrying so many emotions and hopes. 
Hopes of normalcy, hopes of newness, and hopes of being nearer one another are 
all beginning to bubble inside us. KBC.ym is hopeful for all the joy that comes 
with another special holiday season.

YOUTH MINISTRY

New Winter Welcome
By JOSH GODWIN

Minister of Youth and Recreation

The Covid-19 pandemic has meant limiting 
our ability to welcome friends and neighbors 
into shared indoor spaces. As a congregation, 
we have been very careful and deliberate about 
the ways and whens of our regathering, espe-
cially inside. We all went through a step by step, 
tiered process of slowly growing our indoor 
worshipping body. We have, this fall, carefully 
worked our way back inside for Wednesday 
evening activities. As we approach the winter 
months, this process will continue as we look 
to stay together in the colder season.

This presents some exciting opportunities 
for our recreation ministry and the Wellness 
and Community Center. Throughout much of 
the pandemic, the WCC was unavailable. Ear-
lier this year, we started hosting walkers on the 
walking track throughout the day and welcom-
ing families and friendship circles back into the 
gym for some indoor play. We piloted some 
group pickleball sessions in the evenings this 
fall for some of our KBC pickleballers. All of 
this was done in ways to ensure the safety of all 
those folks bringing life back to the WCC.

The colder winter months mean more and 
more folks, both from KBC and our surround-
ing community, will be looking for a warm 
place to exercise and play. Our facility has been 
a blessing to many already since its opening, 
and one we are so excited to be able to share 
again.

Beginning in December, we hope to be 
opening our doors a little wider for families 
and groups to reserve time to play in the gym. 
Hopefully this will include available times five 
days a week waiting for families, or specified 
groups of families, to enjoy a cathedral of play. 
In the heart of the cold winter months, proba-
bly in the new year, we hope to open our doors 
a little wider again and welcome folks from our 
surrounding community for pre-registered 
times of pickleball and open basketball in the 
gym. After so many months, it is good to look 
forward to the sounds of play returning to the 
WCC. Watch for updates in forthcoming KBC 
communications about these and other plans 
for our Recreation ministry.

RECREATION
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